



39 Victoria Street London SW1H 0EU

HM Area Coroner Chris Morris Coroner's Court, 1 Mount Tabor Street, Stockport, SK1 3AG

12th September 2025

Dear Mr Morris,

Thank you for the Regulation 28 report of 11th June 2025 sent to the Secretary of State for Health and Social Care about the death of Lila Airelle Marsland. I am replying as the Minister with responsibility for data and technology.

Firstly, I would like to say how saddened I was to read of the circumstances of Lila's death, and I offer my sincere condolences to their family and loved ones. The circumstances your report describes are concerning and I am grateful to you for bringing these matters to my attention.

Following the death of Lila Marsland, CQC reviewed the case through their specific incident process and determined it did not meet the criteria for criminal prosecution. A decision was made, however, to assess Children and Young People's services at Tameside General Hospital.

CQC commenced a responsive assessment of Tameside General Hospital on 4 December 2024 and carried out an unannounced inspection between 28 to 30 January 2025. The service was rated Good overall and the assessment report, published 6 June 2025, can be viewed on the CQC website: https://www.cqc.org.uk/location/RMP01/reports/LAP-01392/services-for-children-and-young-people

CQC are reviewing the coroner's findings to determine any further action and also await the response from the Trust to the Coroner to inform this activity.

The report raises concerns to the Department of Health and Social Care on information being stored and shared between professionals in a fragmented and disjointed way, and that details of examinations and assessments undertaken were recorded on a mixture of analogue and digital systems in operation in different parts of the Trust.

I agree that ensuring health and care professionals have access to a single source of digital information about the patients they are treating and caring for is vitally important to

delivering the best care possible. The Department of Health and Social Care, and NHS England have programmes of work underway which should assist in preventing future deaths connected to this issue.

Since 2022, £1.9bn has been invested in laying the foundations for digital transformation across the health and care system, including rolling-out Electronic Patient Records to NHS trusts that don't have one, and supporting those with an existing one to replace, extend or optimise it. Currently, 93% of Secondary Care Trusts have an EPR in place, we expect 96% of trusts to have EPRs by March 2026, with the remainder to follow.

NHS England is also providing support to bring trusts up to an optimum level of digital maturity, with all secondary care organisations completing a Digital Maturity Assessment in May 2024, which will be run yearly to track progress and identify areas for improvement, which will further reduce barriers to the sharing of information needed to treat patients.

Going beyond this, the Government's 10 Year Health Plan commits to delivery of a single patient record (SPR). This will provide a comprehensive patient record, bringing together all of a patient's medical records into one place. We have been engaging with the public to help shape our plans, including what information they would like to see included in a single patient record and we will continue to talk to the public and to health and care professionals as we design the SPR to ensure their needs are reflected. The SPR will begin to go live from 2028 and be rolled out first in maternity care.

Introducing a single patient record will give clinicians all the data they need when treating patients. By having access to all relevant information about a patient, frontline staff will be able make more informed decisions and deliver the best care at the time it is needed.

I hope this response is helpful. Thank you for bringing these concerns to my attention.

